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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES
Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services 
601 E. 12th St., Room 355
Kansas City, Missouri 64106

Medicaid and CHIP Operations Group

December 11, 2020 

Luz E. Cruz- Romero  
Medicaid Director 
Puerto Rico Medicaid Program 
Puerto Rico Department of Health 
P.O. Box 70184  
San Juan, PR 00936-8184  

Dear Ms. Cruz-Romero: 

RE: SPA# 20-0011 

On November 6, 2020, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) received Puerto Rico 
state plan amendment (SPA) PR 20-0011 to temporarily modify the Puerto Rico Local Poverty Level.
We approve this SPA, with an effective date of November 15, 2020, and an expiration date of 
September 30, 2021.  A copy of the approved State Plan pages and the signed CMS-179 form are 
enclosed.

As a reminder, states and territories may claim a 6.2 percentage point increase in the federal medical 
assistance percentage (FMAP) through the last day of the quarter in which the public health 
emergency (PHE) declared by the Secretary of Health and Human Services for COVID-19 
terminates, provided that the state or territory meets the requirements of section 6008(b) of the 
Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA).  As discussed with Puerto Rico, section 
6008(b)(3) of FFCRA prohibits a state or territory from terminating the Medicaid enrollment of any 
individual who was eligible for Medicaid on March 18, 2020 or who established eligibility thereafter, 
prior to the end of the month in which the PHE ends.   

Therefore, if the COVID-19 PHE has not yet terminated when the terms of this SPA expire on 
September 30, 2021, and Puerto Rico elects to continues to claim the enhanced FMAP authorized by 
section 6008(a) of the FFCRA, then, consistent with section 6008(b)(3) of the FFCRA, Puerto Rico 
will have to maintain the Medicaid enrollment of all individuals who established eligibility on the 
basis of the eligibility increases approved in this SPA through the end of the month in which the PHE 
ends.   

If, because of Puerto Rico’s spending rate and financial circumstances, Puerto Rico decides to end the 
eligibility increases approved in this SPA earlier than September 30, 2021, Puerto Rico would need to 
submit an additional SPA to implement this change.  Should this circumstance arise, CMS requests 
that the territory notify CMS of its plans as early as possible, preferably at least two calendar months 



prior to the expected end of the eligibility increases.  CMS is available to respond any questions and 
provide any additional technical assistance needed.  

Congratulation to you and your staff for your hard work and strong collaboration. If you have any 
question or wish to discuss this SPA further, please contact Ivelisse Salce at 212-616-2411. 

Sincerely,

James G. Scott, Director
Division of Program Operations 

cc: Nicole McKnight
Ivelisse Salce
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